Glencoe Neighborhood Homeowners’ Association

Minutes of Trustees’ Meeting May 3, 2007

A meeting of the trustees of the Glencoe Neighborhood Homeowners’ Association (GNHA) was called to order on Thursday, May 3, 2007, by president Joe Verderber at 6:03 p.m. at the Gates’ home.  In attendance were Pam Fisher, George Gates, Ray Jirousek, Doug Mory, Michael O’Connor and Joe Verderber.  A quorum was therefore present.

Presentation by Jason Andrew, Landscape Architect

Jason presented a large drawing of the neighborhood which indicated the places where trees should be removed and where new trees should be planted.  His drawing included a number of different ornamental trees as well as evergreens.  He explained the “key” to the drawing.  He proposed three phases:  highest priority, lower priority for added color, and long-term suggestions, including future tree removals.
Jason indicated that some trees are failing in areas that already have enough plantings, so he recommends not replacing those.  An example is #18 on the drawing.  Phase 1 of the proposed project would aim to build up plantings on West Glencoe to better match the trees on East Glencoe.  The plantings would include no annuals that would have to be maintained; all would be perennials.  The approach up Glencoe Road(behind Ray Jirousek’s house) would be improved with low plantings so as not to hide the waterfall.  

The total number of trees proposed for all three phases would be:  14 shade trees; 19 ornamental trees; 5 evergreens.  Installed cost (does not include tree removal or pruning):

Shade:  3” (trunk diameter) tree - $625.00

             2 ½” tree - $500.00 (this is the smallest recommended size)

Ornamental:  8’ tall - $300.00

Evergreen:  8’ tall - $220.oo to $480.00

Expect a one-year guarantee on all plantings.

The maximum installed cost (all phases) = $15,890.  Jason will break that total down by phase.

Jason will be at the June 19, 2007, Homeowners’ Association meeting with an easel and handouts and will spend 15 minutes presenting an overview of his ideas to the group as he did to the Trustees.

Treasurer’s Report

Ray indicated that we are in good shape financially.  There are no homeowners who are significantly delinquent in their dues payments.

There were some CD’s that matured and rolled over into new ones that will mature in January and March 2008.  The rate on the new CD’s is 5% + and there is approximately $217,000.00 in those.  That includes $170,000.00 at Countrywide.

There are now 33 homes paying dues.  The developer began paying April 1, 2007 on the home at 3524 Thistle Court and the new owner at 3360 E Glencoe began paying May 1.  For purposes of the budget those two new homes were assumed to be added effective 12/31/07.  The extra dues payments in 2007 due to the real completion dates will give us an additional $4,760 in income.
Snow Removal – season wrapup
This past season we had 

20 full plows

20 shovelings

45 saltings

34 de-icings

George found out that the terms and conditions of the contract mandate a 25-visit limit.  Since we were not aware of the limit, Turfscape waived it for this past season.  Subsequently Joe received a copy of the terms and conditions – and they do, in fact, show a 25-visit limit.  Joe and George will review the contract and discuss next year’s contract in advance with Turfscape.

Over the winter there was some damage to shrubs and lighting at various locations.  Turfscape was very responsive, and even proactive, in repairing or replacing damaged shrubs and lights.
President’s Report

The budget audit was completed successfully on February 22, 2007, and homeowners were notified via email of such, along with the 2007 budget.  At the June 19 Homeowners’ meeting Joe will be looking for volunteers to do the audit in 2008.
We have two new homeowners:  John and Linda Kasmarcak at 3360 East Glencoe and Bill Wendling and Lynne Woodman at 3382 East Glencoe (the attached unit).
Our income tax payment in calendar year 2005 was $176; in 2006 it was $554; and tax paid in 2007 for calendar year 2006 was $2,099.  This increase is attributable to the additional interest we received on our investments (way to go, Ray!).  We learned that we have reached the threshold where we are now required to make estimated quarterly tax payments.  Those payments have now begun and will raise the actual taxes paid in the year to approximately twice the budgeted amount.
Regarding reserves for repaving – the original information on repaving cost per square foot came from Stu Parry based on another homeowners’ association he is a part of in California.  That previous cost of $1.13 per square foot has climbed to $2.30 per square foot there.  We will attempt to get current local estimates for repaving costs this summer from the contractor that does our driveway re-sealing.  After that, we will consider some adjustment to our re-paving reserves.
No driveways actually need repaving yet.  However, it was decided that, because of the large differences among our driveway sizes, the work would be the responsibility of the homeowner (while the Association would, of course, pay for street repaving).

Pam agreed to get started, via discussion with Perrin Asphalt, on the re-sealing of parking areas and driveways.  The cost in 2005 was $3,850.00 ($132.69 per unit).  Some driveways may need more than just sealing, and Pam will cover that with Perrin as well by getting estimates of required repairs (if any) for homeowners’ consideration.
Kathleen Mayher had severe roof leakage this past winter from ice dams.  A roofer called in to take care of the problem told her that her roof had prematurely deteriorated shingles and should be replaced; other roofers agreed.  Shingle samples were sent to the manufacturer, CertainTeed.  They agreed that the shingles had prematurely deteriorated and they honored a time-rebated warranty by giving a $1,215.50 payment plus a rebate credit toward new shingles to Kathleen.  The net cost to replace Kathleen’s roof will be approximately $10,074.00, which the Association will pay.  We do not see an accelerated liability for other homes, so there will be no adjustment to the roof reserve fund at this time.

Mulch cultivation and fertilization is scheduled for the end of May.  Joe asked that the work be done around that time so it is done before to the Homeowners’ meeting.  As previously mentioned, no new mulch will be added.  Instead, the existing mulch will be hand-cultivated and fertilizer will be added to the beds.

Turfscape presented a proposal for a grub control application ($671.00) and a surface insect control application ($407.00).  The group decided to proceed with both of those services.  Joe will make arrangements to accept the proposal.
In 2006 one homeowner’s deck was painted a non-conforming color.  The homeowner has been made aware and will be having it repainted.  The Kasmarcak’s new home has what appears to be a dark brown Trex brand deck.  Joe was assured by the installer that the material will be come gray after it is exposed to the elements for a time.  The material came with a floor chip to show the color it would reach.  Jim Biggar reportedly approved using the non-wood material.

It was decided that Jim Biggar’s proposal to offer sublot 38 to the homeowners would not be brought up at the June 19 meeting.  The Morys and the Fishers, the two homeowners who would be most directly impacted by a unit built on that lot, will meet privately and decide whether to present to Jim a purchase offer.

Mailboxes – the posts appear to be holding up okay, but some of the boxes themselves are in bad shape.  The name of the individual who builds the boxes will be given at the June 19 Homeowners’ Association meeting in the event a homeowner wants to contact him directly for repairs.  We have each mailbox repainted when each home is re-stained, but other maintenance is a homeowner responsibility.  Mailboxes as a whole, however, are a Glencairn, not a Glencoe, issue.

Annual Meeting Preparation
Joe confirmed that the GNHA annual meeting will be held at the Richfield Library on Tuesday, June 19, from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m.  Pam will compose the Notice of Meeting and send it via email to all homeowners, as well as an Agenda (coming from Joe) and a proxy.  Those same documents will be posted to the website by George.

At the meeting the homeowners will have the opportunity to re-elect the current officers or elect new officers.

The group went through and commented on Joe’s draft agenda for the meeting.  As stated above, Joe will make a final version available to Pam for sending to the homeowners in advance of the meeting.

Pam will visit the library before June 19 and make the proper arrangements for setting up the room, auditorium-style, with a table in the front for the current officers.  Joe reminded us that because the library is a public facility, we are required to allow anyone to attend our meeting; however, only Glencoe homeowners can vote on the items that properly come before the meeting.

Gutters have not been cleaned yet because of the late spring we are having.  Ray expects the work to be completed mid- to late May.

Re-staining of five homes due in 2007 will be done this summer as scheduled.  Doug reports that the homeowners involved have already been informed of that fact.
New Business

Bill Feth wrote a letter to Jim Biggar regarding the emergency gate.  Apparently the latch is broken and homeowners, as well as contractors, are using the access road to enter and exit the development.  Bill made Joe aware of Bill’s letter to Jim because he received no response from Jim.  Joe will urge Jim to have the latch repaired, as well as to improve the appearance of the area near Thistle Court.

Michael indicated that the renters on the West Glencoe cul-de-sac (home owned by Biggar) placed a hot tub on his patio, which is not believed to be allowed.  In doing so, a mound of plywood was created that has been there for quite some time.  Joe will send a letter to Jim regarding that property.

The next Trustees meeting is tentatively scheduled for Tuesday, July 24, 2007, at 6:00 p.m. at the Verderbers’ home.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:50 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,

Pam Fisher
Secretary

